# Collins, Josiah, III [1]

## Collins, Josiah, III

by A. C. Menius III, 1979

March 1808-17 June 1863



A photograph of a portrait of Josiah Collins, III.

Image from the State Archives of North Carolina. [2]Josiah Collins, III, planter, the son of Josiah Collins II [3] and his wife, Ann Rebecca Daves, was born probably in Edenton. Growing up with almost every conceivable advantage available to a youth in North Carolina at that time, the young Collins studied at Harvard and then read law at Litchfield, Conn. The completion of his education was signaled by his marriage to Mary Riggs of Newark, N.J., on 9 Aug. 1829. Ebenezer Pettigrew [4] described the new Mrs. Collins as a "very amiable woman." Josiah Collins II spent some time preparing for the arrival of the newlyweds at Somerset Place [5] on 5 Jan. 1830. Not satisfied with the two-story Colony House, the young Collins soon began construction of the large mansion that now constitutes the focal point of the Somerset Place State Historic Site [6].

Upon completion, the house became the setting for Collins's "aggressive type of hospitality," which some guests considered rather ludicrous. It was reported that "during a typical winter there were fourteen long-staying guests." Music, dances [7], and other sorts of entertainment were common during these periods. In the spring of 1857, for example, there were quadrilles every night. Despite their active social life, acquaintances described Mrs. Collins as reticent and her husband as increasingly moody and "domineering."

Collins quickly became politically active, though he apparently had little desire for public office. He served in the state senate for two sessions and was a member of the 1835 convention from Washington County [8]. At the latter he was credited for being a "ready, skillful debator" and held the chair of the committee to arrange senatorial districts. He was a Harrison elector in 1840 and ran unsuccessfully for the House of Commons as a Whig from Washington County in 1850. The coming of the Civil War found Collins more than willing to defend his strongly anti-abolitionist stance.

The Collinses traveled north in the spring of 1830 for the birth of their first child, Josiah IV. Of their six sons only three, Josiah IV, Arthur, and George, survived their childhood at Somerset Place: Edward and Hugh drowned in the canal in front of the house on 2 Feb. 1843, and William Kent died in a riding accident some years later. The survivors all served the South during the Civil War.

Wintering at the lake and touring the springs in the summer, the Collinses considered themselves rather cultured. Indeed, in 1845 they attempted to adopt French as the household language. Collins enjoyed reading aloud to his children so much that he organized a Monday night reading club that was active from about 1855 to 1860.

1



A 1900 photograph of Somerset Place in Washington County, the home of the Collins family. Image from the

North Carolina Museum of History. [9] As had been the case with his father, religion occupied an important part of Collins's life. He was especially interested in the religious activities of his slaves, frequently reading the services to them. In 1836 he erected a chapel on the plantation and engaged E. M. Forbes to convert the slaves from Methodism to his own Episcopal church, a three-year process. In 1857 the Reverend George Patterson [10] read the services of morning and evening prayer at Somerset Place.

At first, things apparently did not go particularly well at Lake Phelps. The crops were badly damaged during 1835 and 1836, causing Ebenezer Pettigrew to criticize Collins for neglecting the farm and playing the role of absentee planter. However, after converting to corn as the main crop, Collins became one of the three largest slaveholders in North Carolina: in 1860 his more than 4,000 acres were worked by 328 slaves. Collins did not appear to distinguish himself in other business activities. In 1836 he attempted to produce silk [11] with Pettigrew on Pea Ridge in the Albemarle Sound, but in 1842, after a deal with the Maryland Silk Company did not materialize, they began to liquidate their silk holdings.

The approach of the <u>Civil War [12]</u> was an unhappy time for the Collins family. Collins became troubled by increasingly frequent headaches that served to make him more and more moody and erratic. Mrs. Collins suffered a stroke in 1860. Despite Collins's efforts to finance Washington County troops, the family and slaves were forced to flee Somerset Place, which fell in August 1862, for Hillsborough. The deserted plantation was frequently plundered throughout the duration of the hostilities. Collins died in Hillsborough shortly before the end of the war, and the efforts of Mrs. Collins and her sons to revitalize Somerset Place were unsuccessful. In 1870, two years before her death, Mrs. Collins sold the 4,428-acre holding to W. B. Shepard.

#### References:

Elizabeth City Economist, 16 Apr. 1872.

J. G. deRoulhac Hamilton, ed., The Papers of William A. Graham, 4 vols. (1957-61).

Guion Johnson, Ante-Bellum North Carolina (1937).

W. S. Tarlton, Somerset Place and Its Restoration (1954). [13]

John H. Wheeler, Historical Sketches of North Carolina (1851).

### **Additional Resources:**

Numaoka, Tsutomu. "Josiah Collins III, A Successful Corn Planter: A Look at His Plantation Management Techniques." *The Japanese Journal of American Studies* No. 9 (1998). 97-120. <a href="http://sv121.wadax.ne.jp/~jaas-gr-jp/jias/PDF/1998/No.09-097.pdf">http://sv121.wadax.ne.jp/~jaas-gr-jp/jias/PDF/1998/No.09-097.pdf</a> (accessed January 22, 2014).

Collins, George P. "Discovery of Lake Scuppernong (Phelps), North Carolina." *Publications of the Southern History Association* 6, no. 1 (January 1902). 21-27. <a href="https://archive.org/stream/publicationssou10assogoog#page/n28/mode/2up">https://archive.org/stream/publicationssou10assogoog#page/n28/mode/2up</a> (accessed January 22, 2014).

"Somerset Place: A Time Line: 1785-1819 Prosperous Early Years..." North Carolina Historic Sites. Dept. of Cultural Resources. <a href="http://www.nchistoricsites.org/somerset/people1785-1819.htm">http://www.nchistoricsites.org/somerset/people1785-1819.htm</a> (accessed January 22, 2014).

Redford, Dorothy Spruill. *Generations of Somerset Place: From Slavery to Freedom.*Charleston, S.C.: Arcadia Publishing. 2005.

### **Image Credits:**

State Archives of North Carolina. "N\_75\_9\_249\_Josiah\_Collins\_III\_of\_Somerse t\_Place." Photograph. December 20, 2013. Flickr, https://www.flickr.com/photos/24231108@N08/11710214213/ [2] (accessed January 23, 2014).

"Photograph, Accession #: H.19XX.255.1 [9]." 1900. North Carolina Museum of History. (accessed January 23, 2014).

#### Subjects:

Biographies [17]

Planters [18]

Public officials [19]

**Authors:** 

Menius, Arthur C., III [20]

Origin - location:

Edenton [21]

Washington County [22]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press. [23]

1 January 1979 | Menius, Arthur C., III

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/collins-josiah-iii

#### Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/collins-josiah-iii [2] https://www.flickr.com/photos/24231108@N08/11710214213/ [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/collins-josiah-ii [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/pettigrew-ebenezer [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/somerset-place [6] http://www.ncpedia.org/somerset/somerset.htm [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/dance [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/washington [9] http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?39171+ [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/patterson-george [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/silk [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/civil-war [13] https://archive.org/details/somersetplaceits1954tarl [14] http://sv121.wadax.ne.jp/~jaas-gr-jp/jjas/PDF/1998/No.09-097.pdf [15] https://archive.org/stream/publicationssou10assogoog#page/n28/mode/2up [16] http://www.nchistoricsites.org/somerset/people1785-1819.htm [17] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [18] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/planters [19] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials [20] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/menius-arthur-c-0 [21] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-56 [22] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-27 [23] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no